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Subject of the Grievance
This case concerns the discharge of a Meter Reader for short dialing.

Facts of the Case
The grievant had been a Meter Reader since October 14, 1995 either through the Hiring
Hall or in a regular position. He had no active discipline when discharged effective
March 11, 2003.

On November 8, 2002 as part of the Load Research Program, a new gas meter was
installed at 585 Maple Avenue, San Bruno. The new meter was set at 0000. The
grievant read the account on November 14 and entered a read of 0008. He also noted
in the EMR (hand-held meter reading device) that there was a meter change. In
December another Meter Reader read the account at 0078. On January 15, 2003 the
grievant entered a read of 0173.

The customer requested removal from the Load Research Program and on January 16,
an M&C Mechanic removed the Gas Load Research equipment from the meter and
replaced the meter index. The M&C Mechanic noted on the tag the take-out read of
0174 and the read on the newly installed index as 7209.

On February 13, the grievant again read this route. For the meter at 585 Maple Avenue,
he entered a read of 0276.
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On February 20, a clerk in Stockton Records was entering the index change for the gas
meter and noticed the significant difference between the January 16 and February 13
reads. The records clerk issued a Help Ticket to have the meter read checked, indicating
a case of possible 3-dialing. On February 20, the Sr. Meter Reader.from Colma verified
the read as 7292. On February 21, the Colma Meter Reading supervisor verified the
read as 7294. The supervisor also took pictures of the meter to demonstrate that there
was nothing obstructing the view of or access to the meter.

When questioned about the February read at this account, the grievant indicated he must
have made a mistake, that he was not the type to 3-dial, that he normally completes his
routes, and does so faster than most other Meter Readers. The grievant indicated he
was aware that discharge is the penalty for curbing or short dialing. The grievant's
Class II rebate error rate was within acceptable standard.

Discussion
The parties discussed this case at length on two occasions. Union argued strongly that
the grievant was a good empfoyee and Meter Reader with a clean record, that this was
only one account and an error.

Company responded that where there has been a meter change or index change, a read
that bears a relationship to the prior meter and not to the newly installed meter is clear
evidence of curbing or short dialing. Further, there are precedent grievance decisions
upholding terminations for curbing or short dialing a single meter. Prior discipline is not
required as this is a dischargeable without mitigation offense.

Decision
The PRC agrees the discharge was for just and sufficient cause. This case is closed
without adjustment.
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